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Minutes of the Meeting

Voluntary Sector Forum (C&YP) – Norfolk

Held on 4 December 2019
Dereham Football Club, Norwich Road, Dereham, NR20 3PX

	Item
	Notes
	Actions

	Welcome and 
Introductions
	The Chair welcomed everybody present.   Julia explained that Tim Sweeting has sent his apologies to this meeting which is his last meeting as Chair.  Dan Mobbs who has been elected as Chair has also sent his apologies to this meeting and therefore Julia is chairing today’s meeting.   Each person in attendance introduced themselves and gave a brief summary of the services that their organisation provides:
	

	
	· Julia Haig – Vice Chair

· Cindee Crehan – Momentum (Norfolk)
· Elaine Lincoln – Momentum (Norfolk); minute taker

· Belinda Jones – Caring Together
· Trish Morton – West Norfolk Deaf Association

· Sue Buffin – New-u Enterprises

· Katherine Robinson – Norfolk Young Farmers
· Rachel Cowdry – Break Charity
· Harry Town – MTM Youth Services CIC

· Louise Hinchley – YMCA Norfolk
· Clare Peak – Family Action
	· Debbie Winteringham – Nelson’s Journey
· Pamela Durham-Green – Family Voice

· Suzie Thurlow – Break Charity

· Nula Cooper – EP Youth

· Richard Vojvoda – Voluntary Norfolk

· Katy Jones – Voluntary Norfolk

· Clare Francis – The Prince’s Trust

· Lyn Armitage – Pre-school

· Alison Furniss – Family Voice


	

	
	Speakers in attendance:

· Judi Garrett, Strategic Commissioner - Local Services, Children’s Services, Norfolk County Council
· Penny Olivo, Head of Service: Performance & Development, Early Childhood & Family Service, Action for Children

· Helena Last, Community Librarian – Children and Young People, Norfolk Library and Information Service, Norfolk County Council
· Gary McManus, VCSE Engagement Manager, Norfolk County Council

· Sharon Moore, Workforce Development Officer, Norfolk Safeguarding Children Partnership (NSCP)

	

	Minutes of the Last Meeting and Matters Arising – Julia Haig
	The minutes from the previous meeting were confirmed as accurate.
All reports and information had been circulated since the previous meeting.  Cindee Crehan requested feedback on potential speakers to attend a future meeting to talk about anxiety for young people caused by environmental issues including climate change and also positive activities to support young people around this.  You Are Not Alone (YANA) were suggested and contact details were passed on during the meeting.
Julia provided an update which had been obtained from Rob Mack at NSFT since the previous meeting.  The People Participation Lead role is currently being recruited as the previous post-holder did not start the role.  Rob Mack is still keen to meet with Forum members to discuss how best to engage with the sector going forward and it was suggested that perhaps adding some time to the March Forum meeting might be worthwhile to avoid a further meeting.  Elaine Lincoln to follow up with Rob Mack.


	Cindee Crehan to follow up
Elaine Lincoln to follow up with Rob Mack



	Gary McManus – Introduction and Update
	Julia welcomed Gary McManus from Norfolk County Council to the meeting.
See presentation. 
Gary explained that his role encompasses services that are delivered to all ages within the VCSE sector, including children, young people and families and that the Voluntary Sector Forum is central to engagement and working with the sector.  Gary gave an introduction to himself and explained that he has experience in working with homeless young people, young carers and has been involved in the work of the Safeguarding Board.
Gary provided an overview of some national data and statistics, explaining that £1 billion has been taken out of the youth system nationally in the past 17 years.  Since commencing the role, Gary has been visiting many organisations across Norfolk to learn about the services they deliver and if anyone has projects that they would like to discuss with Gary, he would be very happy to meet.  A large part of Gary’s role is to create a fairer commissioning process.

Gary explained that the Working Together Partnership (the partnership between Norfolk’s 3 infrastructure organisations; Momentum, Voluntary Norfolk and Community Action Norfolk) is now in its final year of the 3 year agreement and what the ‘Version 2’ of this partnership might look like is now being considered.  Whilst there have been clear successes for the Working Together Partnership, Gary felt that the future needed a more sustainable funding platform rather than the current short term funding plans.  NCC need to get better at writing specifications which include a clarity of purpose, the desired outcomes and really thinking about what we are trying to achieve.  NCC are keen to link in with libraries more.  Cindee asked for clarification around the Crisis Support Funding of £90k nationally over the next 2.5 years and stated that this is where we need to make the links to get the information out to the sector.  Gary is also looking at Safeguarding in Transition which is the service between Children and Adult Services.  
Julia thanked Gary for his presentation and explained that as we are now running late on the Agenda, any other questions could be taken up with Gary during the break.  Cindee stated that we would like Gary to attend all future meetings so he gets a sense of what is happening in the sector.   Gary’s email address is gary.mcmanus@norfolk.gov.uk if you wish to make contact with him.
 
	

	Judi Garrett, Norfolk County Council and Penny Olivo, Action for Children – Early Childhood and Families Service (ECFS)

	Julia welcomed Judi Garrett and Penny Olivo to the meeting.

See presentation.

Penny explained that there is a case for change and the aims of the new Early Childhood and Families Service (ECFS) is to support children to achieve their developmental milestones, prevent more children aged 0-5 from experiencing neglect or emotional harm and to increase social mobility.  The new service launched on 1st October 2019 and has three key components; online digital, a community offer to support groups and targeted support.  Targeted support includes the universal services that are being delivered where it has been identified that there is already a high level, tier 2, need in the area.

Outdoor activities will be called Forest School in future.  They are working with partners on some services to develop an integrated approach, including Stay and Play sessions, Baby Days and Toddler Days.  There are currently 15 Early Childhood and Family Service bases across Norfolk.  There are also District Advisory Boards and Cindee explained that the Forum had tried to appoint a Representatives to these Boards, which specialises in Under 5’s and Parent Champions.  The parents who volunteer themselves as Parent Champions have often been service users themselves and wish to give something back to the service without a long term, demanding volunteering commitment.   The Parent Champions welcome new parents to the group to ensure they have a positive experience.  The Information and Signpost Officer provides administrative support and provides information about services to local parents.  A question was raised concerning crisis situations and Penny explained that the ECFS is not a crisis service, all crisis calls should be directed to the Children’s Advice and Duty Service (CADS).

Julia thanked Judi and Penny for their presentation.

	All: anyone with a background in early years that wishes to sit as a rep on the District Boards to let Elaine know via the Forum email address

	Helena Last, Norfolk County Council, Library and Information Service – The Changing Face of Libraries 

	Julia welcomed Helena Last to the meeting.
See presentation.

Helena explained that an Open Library project has been rolled out across Norfolk and 42 out of Norfolk’s 47 libraries now have extended opening hours where the libraries are not staffed but have open access where people can access the library with a swipe card.  Whilst the libraries are not staffed, all normal services are available during the advertised times.  Staffed library hours have not been reduced, this is about offering people more flexibility on when they can use their local library.  
‘Libby’ is an app where library members can borrow adult and children e-books, a maximum of 6 books can be borrowed at any one time and an automatic expiry date is set on the borrowers account, therefore there are no overdue fees.  E-audio books can also be borrowed for a period of 3 weeks.  ‘RB Digital’ is an app to download audio books.  ‘Press Reader’ is an app for reading newspapers, magazines and ‘Which’ consumer reports.  Census records are also available at the library.  Bounce and Rhyme sessions are held weekly in all libraries throughout Norfolk.  Calibrated scales have also been added to libraries to enable parents to weigh their babies at any time.  Children are encouraged to use the library, Helena explained that library staff want children to enjoy the library environment and children do not have to be quiet.

In February, a digital event is being held, Norfolk DigiFest 2020, there will be free workshops for children aged 4-14 years which will include 3D creation, coding and building robots. More details are available on the NCC website.
Julia thanked Helena for her interesting and inspiring presentation and felt that everyone present had learnt something new about their local library and encouraged people to look at the apps available.

	

	Sharon Moore - NSCP

	Julia welcomed Sharon to the meeting.
As part of Sharon’s introduction, she explained that the NSCP is now a Partnership and not a Board (previously NSCB).   A significant number of Serious Case Reviews (SCR) are around neglect.  A key part of the strategic aims are to keep in mind the living experience of the child at the centre of all cases.  Part of Sharon’s role is to work with organisations to identify the early signs of neglect and to deal with them at an early stage, there must be an early assessment and intervention within the child’s timescale.  The 2019 Neglect Audit identified some positive points and some areas for improvement.

‘Engaging Fathers’ workshops have recently taken place to encourage Fathers to be more involved with parenting.  With regards to the Neglect Audit, the Graded Care Profile (GCP) was not used in any of the 4 cases which were audited, although practitioners should be using the GCP.  It was also identified that professional curiosity was inadequate in the cases and that ’disguised compliance’ had been used where the professionals were told what they needed to hear.  Everyone was encouraged to read Serious Case Review AB involving two siblings.  Some Practitioners still seem to be unaware of the Graded Care Profile tool and Sharon explained that if anyone wanted to receive a neglect briefing, they should email her at Sharon.moore@norfolk.gov.uk.   15-20 people are needed for the briefings, however organisations can group together to make up the numbers.  A brief introduction takes 30-45 minutes and a full briefing takes 3 hours but Sharon is happy to be flexible and deliver the briefing at the right level for the group.
A question was raised as to whether any school activity is taking place to raise awareness among young people, Sharon confirmed that visits to High Schools are being conducted in January.  It was suggested that Young Commissioners could work with young people on this.
Julia thanked Sharon for the update.

	Anyone can email Sharon Moore to register interest in a Neglect briefing

	Organisation news and discussion points – Julia Haig
Issues for Representatives

	Representative updates
Louise Hinchley is the LSCG South Representative and explained that whilst her email address is always noted in her reports, she never receives any feedback so it can be difficult to represent the sector at meetings.  Louise would appreciate updates from colleagues in the sector, Louise can be emailed at Louise.Hinchley@ymcanorfolk.org
Penny Olivo agreed that she does not receive any feedback to take to the meetings that she attends.  Cindee explained that this is something we have recognised and have been discussing, it will be part of the new Chair and Vice Chair’s roles to identify the best way for representation to work for all Voluntary Sector Forum members.

A comment was shared around the Graded Care Profile training which costs £50 per person and only two training days are offered each year making it very difficult to attend if you have other commitments, in addition to the course and travel costs.
Cindee explained that Rachel Cowdry (CEO of Break) has been appointed to the Corporate Parenting Board and whilst the last meeting was cancelled, the next meeting is scheduled for January.  Cindee attends the Reducing Parental Conflict Steering Group and there is free training being offered in 2020 which is relevant to the sector, Amy Brooke from NCC is leading on this work.  The training is a 5 hour ‘Reducing Parental Conflict’ course that aims to equip practitioners recognise conflict between parents and to identify if it is destructive and having a negative effect on the child. The practitioner should also help parents to identify any trigger points.  This is not about domestic abuse but more about a constantly negative environment for the children in the family.

Cindee confirmed that NSCB is now known as the Norfolk Safeguarding Children Partnership, which is led by Health, Children’s Services and the Police.   NSCP is the partnership between those three agencies.  Tim Sweeting was the Chair on the NSCB Board meetings, which Cindee also attended.  The format has now changed to Partnership meetings, with only 6-8 organisations represented, included the Voluntary Sector.  Cindee is the representative for the VCSE sector.  There will also be learning events, which have a broader representation and these look at learning from Serious Case Reviews and identify what needs to be done in response– Dan, as Chair of the Forum will be invited to attend these events.  The NSCP is now looking at priorities moving forwards.
Cindee confirmed that the Strategic Partnership Board is trying to be more outcome focussed and she will be circulating some information regarding the Flourish agenda.  Cindee also confirmed that the Early Help and Prevention Board have cancelled their previous 3 meetings, however there is a restructure taking place within NCC Children’s Services which will be published in early 2020.  It is understood that an operational team will include experts in mental health and therapeutic services.  There is an ongoing challenge in recruiting Social Workers and the new team structure is an attempt to look at the best use of skills to support the social work task. The information will be circulated when it is available.  Cindee asked people for their experiences on working with Social Workers and one member explained that a family had dealt with 8 different Social Workers during a 9 month period in 2018.  However, during 2019 it had been a much better experience with contact with just one Social Worker.  A view was shared that it can be a very different experience depending on the location that you are working in.
Cindee expressed her thanks to Andrew Cawthorpe of The Prince’s Trust who is retiring at the end of the year, his input to the meetings has been invaluable and greatly appreciated.  Thanks were also extended to Tony Ing who is standing down from his post as CEO at The Benjamin Foundation.  
Cindee confirmed that a handover meeting has been arranged to hand over to Dan Mobbs and Julia Haig to prepare them for their roles as Chair and Vice Chair.

	Details will be advertised when available
Flourish agenda details to be circulated

NCC Structure information to be circulated when available

	Any Other Business

	Unfortunately, there was no time for this agenda item.  Julia thanked all those for attending.  The meeting ended at 12.30pm.
	

	Dates of future meetings
	All meetings will be held at Dereham Football Club:
· Tuesday 3 March 2020
· Wednesday 3 June 2020
· Wednesday 16 September 2020

· Wednesday 2 December 2020
Tea and coffee is available from 9.00am, the meeting starts at 9.30am and finishes at 12.30pm.   Please remember to confirm your attendance via email to forum@momentumnorfolk.org.uk prior to each meeting.

	Please save the dates in your diary.


Email: forum@momentumnorfolk.org.uk   Website: www.momentumnorfolk.org.uk/forum
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